Local Government Reorganisation – Focus Group
Introduction
The meeting held through Zoom on Tuesday 13 Oct at 18:00, was hosted by Dale Hall and Kelly Lock.
There were 15 attendees including County Councillor Mike Pringle.
Mr Hall stated that this focus group was about engaging Town and Parish Councils, and no decisions or firm proposals have been formally made.  This was about clarification of the issues and to consider options.  The outcomes of this and other focus groups, would inform proposals, which would then be subject to formal consultation.
Dale stated that later in the meeting there would be several breakout groups to consider specific questions and some snap polls.
Current Council Position
The meeting went through a prepared presentation outlining the current functions, expenditure and structure of the County and District councils.  It was noted that District councils have approximately 9% of the budget and this would be the main area that any proposed savings from moving to a unitary authority would be realised.
Also noted was that Nottingham City council was not to be considered with any proposal.  They have distanced themselves from this proposal and the council leader written to say they would not support it.  When asked why, reasons given were that they were already a unitary council, and did not want to be seen trespassing on other councils, and it would be a very large unitary authority.  This issue of size did was a theme throughout as a cause of concern, as there are few unitary councils that would be as large as NCC.
Case for Change
Three areas to support the case for change came with headings financial, Services and Council.
Financial: 
Challenges of Covid 19 and Brexit
Future funding will be entirely from Council Tax
Increased demand for services
Savings from economies of scale
Services:
Government are encouraging devolution
Only Unitary authorities may benefit from future changes
Only Unitary authorities able to respond to change adequately
Complexity, duplication and confusion over who does what
Mike Pringle noted that funding in current unitary authorities does not appear to trickle down, and Local councils are more active to local issues.  Alan Mellor noted that this could lead to uneven taxation and spending in different areas (this was countered by that tax would be the same throughout the authority - ?spending differences though). Alan also stated that he could see that Town and Parish councils would have to do more work, but would there be increased funding.
This last point was made by most attendees in one form or another, increased responsibilities, accountability and duties, but still performed by largely a volunteer staff.
A snap poll was made to the group: Did the attendees agree there is a case for change?  The result was this group generally disagreed with this statement.
A second poll asked attendees to rank the user’s perspective of the council from: Accountability, Quality, Local Identity, Access to Services, Value for Money.  This grouped ranked as follows: Quality, Local ID, Accountability, Access and Value for money.  
Breakout 1
The attendees were split into breakout groups. My group included Sue Clegg, Rosemary Fabion (Collingham PC), Jayne Saunders (clerk for Farndon and North Muskam), Neil Oxby (Rushcliffe).
The groups were asked to consider ‘The principle and issues of replacing the current 2 tier council’.
The different groups came up with similar statements. 
Local services still need staff and facilities – how were savings to be made
Devolving more work to the lower Councils
Current good relations between PC’s and DC’s would be in jeopardy
Volunteers for councils would be put off if functions passed down (already issues)
Single council easier from a go straight to service perspective
Larger can be more remote from local issues
Snap poll three asked: Do you agree or disagree with a unitary authority? Result showed there was only 15% agreement at some level.
Options
The unitary authority would not include the City Council
Two or more unitary authorities (Note 300k+ population requirements)
Any other feasible option that emerges during engagement
Retaining current 2 tiers of 8 councils
Arguments
One unitary authority has potential savings of £27m pa after set up costs
Two unitary authorities has potential savings of £16m pa after set up costs
Simplified structure
Streamlined planning
Easier to work with regional partners
Stronger voice
? Strengthened role for Town and Parish councils
Loss of local identity
Some decisions too remote
Breakout 2
Question: If there was a Unitary Authority, what would be its best form?  This was difficult for most participants as they did not currently support a unitary authority. Issues raised include:
There was little support in most groups for a single authority
Would increase the number of councillors required
Two or more authorities were generally seen as better than one by two groups but not by another (could two be an east / west divide, although this was seen as potentially more divisive)
What would happen with precepts?
How would we retain local services?
Not enough information or too early in process to make informed decisions
Full consultation is essential
Concerns over gap between top and bottom
Snap poll 4 asked:  If the move to unitary authorities was to happen, which do you feel would work the best?  One authority, two or more or do not know.  The result was 29%, 36%, 36%.  This proves inconclusive.
After close to 3 hours, this concluded the meeting, and participants were thanked for their time.
Opinion
The focus group was well hosted and managed, but it was obvious from its structure it was facilitated by the current County council, who are pressing for change. 
It would appear that we are not far enough down the process to be able to make informed choices.  Current examples of unitary authorities did not support this choice, as there had been some success and fails in their formation. There was doubt over the benefits and financial savings of moving to a unitary authority.
There was a lot of concern over Town and Parish councils being asked to perform some of the roles of the district council, but without the support required to go with those responsibilities.  Recruiting for PC’s is already considered difficult, and what would happen if there was no Town or Parish council to provide those services?
It is worth noting that most District and Town council leaders would appear not to be in favour of this change or support the use of £100k of council funds for the feasibility study. Those PC’s represented in this group have the same opinion as Kirton, in that we cannot realise any benefits from the information we currently have.  
It was noted that any change would be subject to a full public engagement process. At this point, we should keep an open mind, but be concerned how this may turn out.  As the engagement process progresses, we must ensure we keep involved and informed.
